HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 2nd February 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; Kat Love; Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Simon Richardson; Heather Rodgers; James Shuttleworth; and Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); County Councillor Judith Twigg; District Councillor Jean Monks, and 8 members of the public.

	210/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllr J. Wedgwood; Chris Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk) and PCSO Anthony Boswell:

	211/15
	
	There was no variation to the order of business.   

	212/15
	
	Cllrs Shuttleworth declared an interest in the possible development of an affordable housing site at Castleton Road. Cllr Marsden declared an interest in the payment to James Marsden.

	213/15
	
	Public Participation

	213/15
	a)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg announced that she has available a grant of up to £1,000 for items such as the H4H seats; and there is a Community Allowance for amenities such as the MUGA. Cllr Twigg invited grant applications. Cllr Twigg then invited any complaints in respect of DCC services. Cllrs reported the drain on the Main Road outside the Catholic Church seems permanently blocked and floods every time it rains. 
Cllrs enquired regarding grants for provision of new bus shelters. Cllr Twigg advised that DCC do consider requests for grants for new bus shelters and asked Cllrs to copy her in to enable her to support any such grant application. 

Cllr Olle reported on a positive site meeting with Isobel Mulligan of DCC looking into the possibility of a Residents Parking Scheme for Hathersage. Cllr Olle enquired if Cllr Twigg would be able to support a scheme for Hathersage. Cllr Twigg was aware of a successful small scale Residents Parking Scheme in Bakewell which might be the model for a similar scheme in Hathersage. Cllr Olle will keep Cllr Twigg in the loop and invite her to a Transport Committee meeting along with representatives from DCC and DDDC with a view to progressing these proposals.
Cllr Rodgers reported that the road from Owler Bar through Barlow is treacherous with flooding in wet weather, and although it is outside Hathersage Parish it is a road much used by Hathersage residents and is within Cllr Twigg’s DCC responsibilities.

	213/15
	b)
	District Councillor Jean Monks reminded HPC that the next Northern Forum meeting is on 17th February at the ABC in Bakewell. She asked Councillors to let her know if kerbside recycling is not collected promptly. The closure of ‘bring’ sites and the problems with kerbside collections at various roads in the village due to on road parking prevents the recycling lories getting access, which would also prevent access for fire engines and other emergency vehicles. Jean has information regarding the role of Emergency Warden which it would be good to include in the new Parish Council magazine. Jean will email this to the Clerk. DDDC is supporting the 4th – 6th March ‘Clean for the Queen’ initiative in honour of the Queen’s 90th Birthday. DDDC will loan equipment for schemes including street and stream clearance if any community group registers for the scheme. Cllr Monks also asked to be kept informed of any Transport issues. Cllr Gordon suggested that more ‘joined up’ thinking was needed regarding gritting routes, particularly from Surprise Point to the Millstone.

	213/15
	c)
	There was no police report.

	213/15
	d)
	Members of the public spoke regarding the proposal for DDDC to look into the viability of an affordable housing scheme at the Castleton Road location.

Questions were asked on a number of points. It was agreed by Councillors that these would be considered later in the meeting and answers would be agreed and recorded in the body of the minutes. See minute 215/15.2 below.

	
	
	The County Councillor, District Councillor and members of the public left at this point.
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	214/15
	
	The minutes of the meeting of 5th January 2016 had been circulated. The Clerk drew attention to correspondence with Isabel Frenzel (DDDC RHE) following the 5th January meeting (which had been circulated to all HPC) where Mrs Frenzel stated that she had not intended to give the impression that PDNPA and DCC were in support of the Affordable Housing site at Castleton Road as stated in the minutes. Councillors confirmed that the minutes accurately reflected their understanding of what had been said at the meeting. Mrs Frenzel had said that the Castleton Road site was the only viable site still on the table; that HPC was the only objector, and that if HPC did not withdraw its objection the available funding would be used for other viable development in the Derbyshire Dales and there would be no funding for Affordable Housing in Hathersage for the foreseeable future. It was noted that Mrs Frenzel had also stated that DCC Highways would be able to overcome objections concerning the fast traffic on Castleton Road. The minutes of 5th January 2016 were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman.

	215/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting of 18th January 2016 had been circulated. They were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman.

	215/15
	.2
	Matters arising from the Extraordinary Meeting of 18th January 2016. 

Representations from the public were considered at this point, both written and those made during the meeting. It was noted that some of the points made had already been answered in earlier correspondence but the Clerk was asked to include all matters in the body of these minutes to give a complete answer for the benefit of all Hathersage residents. As an overall comment, HPC noted that the questions seemed to be based on an assumption that an agreement is in place to develop the Castleton Road site. That is not the case. The agreement is to go ahead and examine whether it might be possible to develop the site in a way which would overcome the many difficulties which are known to exist for this site. It was also noted that some of the public participants spoke as if HPC are the leading body in the proposals. It was clarified that DDDC is the leading body, and that HPC had been asked for its opinion. Whilst HPC will be very active in consultation over any proposals, ultimately decisions will lie with PDNPA Planning Committee which operates according to a legal process which requires it to take account of material objections.

	
	
	Questions and answers -

	
	a)
	Q. The Parish Council had considered the possibility of an affordable housing development on the Castleton Road site in August 2014 and considered there were insurmountable difficulties.
How have these insurmountable difficulties been addressed?

A.  Hathersage Parish Council had been constitutionally different in August 2014, with a different number of Councillors and different individuals, so it was not inconceivable that a different decision would be made. Other factors had also changed, such as, at the August 2014 meeting the possibility of a site off Dore Lane was still being looked into, and also at that time Hathersage Parish Council had not been presented with a time scale and an imperative that Castleton Road was now the only viable site still on the table, and that funding would be withdrawn for the foreseeable future if HPC did not withdraw its objection. A further consideration was that one key objection was the speed of traffic on Castleton Road, and in the new scenario it was understood that speed restrictions and traffic calming measures could be put in place to overcome this.

	
	b)
	Q. Why had there been no public consultation and the first that Hathersage residents were aware of the proposals was in the minutes of the Extraordinary HPC Meeting of 18th January 2016

A. The dialogue between HPC and the DDDC Rural Housing Enabler was, and still is, at a very early ‘concept’ stage. Following the meeting of 18th January 2016 the proposal will now be taken to the next stage of examining what development might be possible, and if it is felt a development is possible, plans will be drawn. Full public consultation will take place, as will concerns and input from PDNPA Planning Department and DCC Highways, as with any Planning Proposals. Any member of the public will be entitled to have their say on any aspect of planning proposals, once they are put forward.
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	215/15
	.2
	continued

	
	c)
	Q. Has compulsory purchase been considered?

A. Compulsory Purchase is a process open to the Local Authority where they are not able to acquire land by agreement with the landowner, and where there is an incontrovertible case that the pocket of land in question is absolutely the only option available for a development in the public interest. This only usually applies for road, (and then only really motorway routes) rail, or potentially city centre developments where the specific location is absolutely key. An authority is required to first attempt to obtain the land by agreement with the landowner. It is unlikely that any other site in Hathersage would satisfy the qualifications for a Compulsory Purchase Order. Where a Compulsory Purchase Order is made it is subject to challenge at the High Court, and if in this instance it was for a piece of land within Hathersage for Affordable Housing development it would be likely to fail and the challenge be upheld. Irrespective of the above, Compulsory Purchase is not an option for a Parish Council to consider, it is for the Local Authority. 

	
	d)
	Q. What other sites are there? 

A. DDDC Rural Housing Enabler has researched the possibility of all other potential sites identified in the 2008 survey. For a range of reasons no other site is still on the table for consideration, so at this point in time, there are no other sites. Nevertheless HPC has asked DDDC that this be considered as an ongoing assessment, as any problems with other rejected sites (such as access) may be overcome through other development, and so other sites may become a possibility. HPC has also asked DDDC that this not just be looked at as a ‘one site’ solution, as plots of ‘one or two houses’ throughout the village may become available and contribute to an affordable housing solution. DDDC advises that funding for affordable housing on a ‘one or two houses’ at a time basis is not viable.

	
	e)
	Q. Have there been any other previous applications for development on the Castleton Road site, and what was the outcome?

A. A search back to 1978 shows a number of individual address planning applications – mostly alterations to existing properties, but no new housing development on previously undeveloped land.

	
	f)
	Q. Where is there evidence of DCC and PDNPA approving this site? Who informed Ms. Frenzel of this? Has this influenced the decision making process?

A. There is no evidence of DCC and PDNPA approving this site. (On a point of accuracy – no one has approved the site. It is still only under consideration.) As noted at minute 214/15 above it is a matter of semantics in that Mrs Frenzel stated (and still states) that Castleton Road is the only viable option still on the table, and Hathersage Parish Council were the only objectors. It is on the basis of this statement that the decision was taken by majority vote at the Extraordinary meeting on 18th January, and as minuted at that meeting, the concerns of the PDNPA Planning Department were known at that time. Therefore the decision making process was not based on inaccurate information and was not flawed. 

	
	g)
	Q. What is meant by the landowner having influence? Is there any evidence of this influence putting pressure on the Parish Council either verbally or written?

A. The influence which the landowner has is his right to decide which of the pieces of land that he owns he is prepared to sell to DDDC. The landowner has no influence of any kind on the decisions of HPC. Through the Declaration of Interest process any member of HPC who may have an interest in any issue which comes before the Parish Council – that member does not take part in the discussion or decision making process. 
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	215/15
	.2
	continued

	
	h)
	Q. What is the morality of making a poor decision merely to prevent other housing developments taking place in other villages?
A. Hathersage Parish Council’s duty is to make the best decision for Hathersage. It is the Council’s view that rejecting any future possibility of affordable housing development in Hathersage is the morally wrong decision for Hathersage, and particularly for those in Hathersage with housing need. The best and only morally acceptable decision for Hathersage Parish Council is to keep the option of an affordable housing development open, and then continuing through the consultation and planning process to ensure that all of the problems with the Castleton Road site are addressed, and a best possible outcome achieved of a site which meets the needs of the population. The Parish Council does not consider the objections of near neighbours to having the development near their property a moral or valid objection. The issue of whether a development in Hathersage affects developments in other villages is irrelevant to Hathersage Parish Council.

	
	i)
	Q. Has it been acknowledged that the footpath and traffic situation to this site are dangerous with particular reference to the demographic of residents?
A. Yes. Irrespective of the development of the site, this is recognised as a dangerous road and footpath. It would be a requirement of the development that traffic management measures and better footpath arrangements would be in place. This necessary road and footpath improvement is seen by HPC as a potentially very positive further outcome of the possible development.

	
	j)
	Q. What sort of information gathering do the Council intend to employ other than an out of date assessment designed to ascertain needs? Will this include opinion of residents regarding the site location?
A. Establishing housing need is the responsibility of DDDC, which is currently in the process of conducting an up-to-date Affordable Housing Needs survey. If any development goes forward it will be based on the results of the new survey, which may indicate either more or less dwellings are required than the 2008/9 exercise.

Consultation on the site location is part of the planning application process, for which, as mentioned at b) above any resident is entitled to put forward their objection.

	
	k)
	Q. Heart for Hathersage and Cycle Path have been supported and partially funded. What will happen to the Cycle path? Have Heart for Hathersage been consulted?

A. In the consultation process HPC would require that the provision of the Cycle Path be incorporated into the new traffic management arrangements. 

The project has not yet reached a consultation stage, in that there are no actual proposals on the table. If and when it reaches the planning application stage, any member of the community and any community group is entitled to comment and make objections, which PDNPA Planning Committee are required to take account of.

	
	l)
	Q. What recourse do members of the public have if they feel that the Parish Council has made a wrong decision?
A. If a member of the public feels that the Parish Council has not followed the proper rules and process in reaching a decision, they can complain to the Standards Committee at Derbyshire Dales District Council. The Standards Committee would examine if proper processes were followed. If a member of the public feels that the Parish Council has followed proper rules and processes but disagrees with the decision taken, they have the option of voting accordingly (for other candidates), or of standing for election themselves at the next election.
Individual councillors are not required to represent any section of the electorate, they are there to exercise their personal moral judgement and vote accordingly on matters which come before the council.

	215/15
	.3
	HPC further resolved that it would request that a public meeting be held with representatives from DDDC and PDNPA to be invited to answer questions from the public on the proposed Castleton Road Affordable Housing Development.

	216/15
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. HPC is not overspending on any area except as previously reported. The Precept of £55,000 had been submitted. 

	
	.2
	Accounts for the period to 23rd January 2016 as previously circulated, were accepted.

	
	.3
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £12,426.67 inclusive of VAT of £836.60 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Mander and Rodgers were approved. 
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	216/15
	.4
	Councillors Jackson and Gordon were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 1st March 2016. The clerk was asked to send a reminder.

	
	.5
	It was agreed to appoint Brian Wood as Internal Auditor for 2016/7. The Clerk will write to Brian.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)

	217/15
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 12th January 2016 were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported on key items.

	
	.2
	The Pool will be celebrating its 80th Anniversary at an event at the pool on 24th July 2016. A poster has been commissioned as part of the celebrations and the artwork will be in the ownership of KGF to use for fundraising items.

	
	.3
	The Nashmead survey of the solarium has been received and will be discussed at February’s SPC meeting.

	
	.4
	Ticket sales and other income (advertising etc.) mean that the pool is now covering its operating costs (although not capital costs). This is due to great efforts of Staff and volunteers.

	
	.5
	The Pool Annual Report will shortly be published.

	
	.6
	The SPC wishes to encourage water polo bookings and would need to purchase water polo goals at a cost of approximately £2,100. A grant of £250 has been obtained, and a donation of £500 from the Jumblies could be utilised. The Swimming Club will make a decision to make a donation at its AGM on 10th February. Cllrs Rodgers and Marsden will establish if there are funds available from the Village Plan pot which could also be put towards the goals. It was agreed in principle that HPC will make the purchase and contribute the shortfall.

	
	.7
	Cllr Richardson asked that the outcome of the SPCs discussions on the noise complaint be brought back to the full HPC meeting in March.

	
	.8
	The perimeter fence at the back of the bandstand is collapsing and will need to be dealt with urgently. The Pool Manager will obtain quotes. It is the SPC’s intention that the whole fence be replaced with more robust fencing.

	
	.9
	The next SPC meeting will be at 7.00 pm in the Sampson Room on 9th February 2016.

	
	.10
	There is still a vacancy for a member of the Swimming Pool Committee.

	218/15
	
	Recreation Committee

	218/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting of 19th January 2016 had been circulated and were received. See the minutes for full details.

	218/15
	.2
	Cllr Marsden reported that the committee had received quotes for the MUGA of £33k and £38k. After consideration of dealings with both companies to date, and the level of service, the REC Committee recommended to HPC that the quote of £38k be approved. HPC resolved to approve this quote. A grant application has been submitted for £27k and the outcome is awaited. Various fundraising events are being organised.

	218/15
	.3
	There is a provisional date of 16th February for the next Recreation Committee meeting, although it has been agreed that the meeting will be cancelled if there is no new business to discuss at that time. The Clerk will inform members by 10th February.

	219/15
	
	Planning Committee has not met since 21st December 2015. The next meeting will be called when there are applications to discuss.

	220/15
	
	Amenities Committee

	
	
	There had been a joint H4H and Amenities Committee meeting 26th January 2016. The minutes had been circulated and were received. Key points were – There will be a new Planning Application submitted end of February 2016 with an expected start date on site in August/September. A public meeting will be held on Saturday 19th March as part of the consultation and Public Works Loan application process.

	221/15
	
	Transport Committee

	
	.1
	The minutes of the TC meeting of 11th January had been circulated and were received.

	
	.2
	There had been a meeting with Isabel Mulligan of DCC on 26th January 2016 where the possibility of a small scale Residents Parking Scheme was discussed and TC members felt there was potential for a positive outcome. The minutes of this meeting are yet to be circulated. 
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	221/15
	.3
	There is no date yet fixed for the next Transport Committee meeting. This will be fixed when the date of the Hope Valley Capacity Scheme Inquiry is known.

	222/15
	
	Website Working Group. Nothing to report.  Next meeting 19th March.

	223/15
	
	Burial Committee No further developments to report.

	224/15
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	224/15
	.1
	Councillor vacancy.  The application from Ann Yule has been withdrawn. The Clerk has received a new expression of interest. The closing date is 27th February 2016.

	224/15
	.2
	A letter had been received giving details of expected disruptions to electricity supply and roadworks. This had been sent to all residents. Noted

	224/15
	.2
	A further letter had been received today regarding the proposed Castleton Road Affordable Housing development. This was received too late to circulate to be considered at this evening’s meeting. It will be circulated for consideration at 1st March meeting.

	225/15
	
	Village Matters

	225/15
	.1
	Youth Services. DCC will be providing one evening session a week on a Thursday using the Youth Services bus as a venue. Cllr Richardson asked Councillors to consider if HPC should take any action with regard to Youth Service provision in Hathersage. Noted.

	
	.2
	Chamber of Commerce. This item is taken forward to the March agenda.

	
	.3
	Notice Boards. As previously minuted, this item is carried forward to the new financial year.

	
	.4
	Queens 90th Birthday Celebrations. The Clerk was asked to contact the Gala Committee to ask what arrangements could be put in place, to include flags and bunting, a litter pick, a party in the playing field (to ask Playing Field Association) and any other suitable celebrations. HPC supports any suitable celebrations.

	226/15
	
	The Memorial Hall Management Committee meeting minutes of 12th January 2016 had been circulated and were received. 

	
	.1
	Cllr Richardson had asked that Members consider the future of the Stanage Hall. Following the Youth Services lease by DCC this room has been left in an unusable state. Whilst this is a matter for the Memorial Hall Management Committee rather than HPC, any input would be gratefully received for the benefit of Hathersage as a community.

	
	.2
	Cllr Jackson offered to investigate the terms of the DCC lease to establish any obligations, particularly regarding reinstatement to condition prior to lease.

	
	.3
	Cllr Richardson advised that there will be an open afternoon/evening for consultation with the community to establish what best use the Stanage Hall may be put to, and to consider fundraising activities to help towards refurbishment.

	227/15
	
	DALC Circulars (latest no. 2 of 2016) and other relevant material had been circulated. 

	228/15
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 1st March at the Memorial Hall. 

	229/15
	
	Items for the March 2016 agenda – None noted.


	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.50 pm.
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